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Financial Services 

2009/10 Final Accounts Process

The Audit Commission has issued an unqualified opinion on the accounts by the statutory date of 30th September and the Audit Committee received a very positive report from the Commission at their meeting on 24th September. A report has been prepared showing the adjustments required to the accounts which is considered elsewhere on the agenda. This report and the 2009/10 Statement of Accounts are now available on the Council’s website and hard copies have been provided for the Customer Contact Centre.

Strategic Planning

Following approval of the Budget Strategy documents by Council in September, the 2011/12 budget process has commenced with the preparation and consideration of the budget timetable by the Executive on 25th October. Detailed reports on the core budgets, individual spending pressures and savings, and the charging reports will be considered by the Executive and the relevant overview and scrutiny panels in November and December, with the Executive producing its draft Budget Proposals for consultation purposes at its meeting on 20th December to ensure that a balanced budget is approved by Council on 1st February 2011.

Revenues and Benefits Services

Council Tax collection, measured against targets as set out in the Service Plan, is in-line with previous year performance. In year collection performance at 30th September 2010 is 57.71%.This represents a slight increase of 0.07% compared to 2009/10 when our best performance ever was achieved.  Business Rate, in year collection performance at 30th September 2010 is 61.24%, an improvement of 0.41% compared to 2009/10.  

Under the ‘right time’ indicator the Council is assessing claims and changes in circumstance at a cumulative average for the year to 30th September 2010 of 14.49 days against a target of 10 days. Performance is in slightly behind that of the previous year at the corresponding stage and improves significantly in statistical terms due to the annual uprating in the 4th Quarter. 

Under the ‘right benefit’ indicator 8,777 reductions/increases in benefit have been identified and processed from 1st April 2010 until 31st August 2010 which remains within the range expected based on DWP targets.

Further Government proposals indicate that benefit changes, aimed at reducing entitlement will be introduced from April 2011, October 2011 and in subsequent years. Further guidance and legislation is required before the full extent and impact of these changes can be determined. 

The North West Cumbria Revenues and Benefits Shared Services partnership, between Allerdale, Carlisle and Copeland, continues to progress.  The Job Matching process has been completed and the new service structure has been implemented from 1st October 2010. Support to the Allerdale data conversion is ongoing as part of the introduction of the Academy software system at all sites. Implementation of the shared service continues to be a significant project and resources need to meet this challenge whilst maintaining operational service delivery and performance levels.
Audit Services
Shared service implementation is nearing completion, with a likely ‘go live’ date of 1st December 2010. A timetable has been agreed regarding staff transfer, and final amendments are being made to the legal agreements. 
The September Audit Committee received two finalised audit reports, including a report on the completion of grant claims, upon which the Audit Commission should be able to place reliance. It was confirmed at the meeting that a number of further reports are nearing completion. For the first time, the Committee was presented with a monitoring report of progress against the audit plan, which showed productivity of 60% versus a goal of 66.4%. The difference represents the disproportionate amount of annual leave taken by the audit team at the start of the financial year.  Finally, the September Audit Committee agreed that future Committees will receive a summary audit report rather than the ‘full’ report in the event of a ‘substantial’ assurance rating. This will enable Committee Members to focus on audit reports with a lesser assurance rating. 

Property and Facilities

Accommodation Review
An Officer Working Group chaired by the Deputy Chief Executive is co-ordinating a project reviewing our accommodation, on a phased basis. The aim is to change the way we work and use space, to ensure we are operating as efficiently as possible; our accommodation suits our needs, and matches up with best practice.

The project will deliver corporate standards for the space we occupy, maximise usage and increase capacity.  It will reduce wasted space; identify savings and potential for additional income or capital receipts. Phase One, already underway, involves the back office accommodation at the Civic and Boustead’s Grassing.  Phase Two, a review of our stores and depots, is in the early stages of development.

Corporate office accommodation standards have been set, the Civic 8th floor refurbished to open plan, the new service support team has been located here.  Work on the 9th floor west wing has been completed to open up this space, removing cellular offices and corridors. Building Facilities and Resource Planning teams moved across from Boustead’s Grassing and Personnel up from the 2nd floor. This completes the refurbishment and rationalisation of the 8th and 9th floors for the Resources and Governance Directorates. The Police moved into the Octagon on 11th October and have a public reception desk in the Customer Contact Centre. Other moves afoot include proposals to reorganise other floors in the Civic tower to enable the remaining back office staff to relocate from the Grassing. This move should be completed by February next year.  Initial target savings / income generation, which will be built into the transformation targets, have been identified of £40,000.

Licensing

Carlisle City Council is currently undertaking a review of its Statement of Licensing Policy under the Licensing Act 2003 and has consulted with the Police, Fire Service, interested parties and the public.  As part of the review the Council invited the residents and businesses in Carlisle area to comment on the contents of a draft version of the policy. The consultation period ran from 7 July to 27 September 2010 and the new policy must be in place by 7 January 2011.  The revised policy has been recommended by the Licensing Committee to the City Council for adoption.

Councillor J Mallinson
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